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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on

Monday 9 January 2012
Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Vernon Whitlock * (Chairman)

Cllr Vivienne Ash *

Cllr Nick Cornwell *



Cllr Les Bayliss *
Cllr David Foster *



Cllr Peter Corke *
Cllr Peter Halse  *  **



Cllr Marianne Harman
Cllr Sharon Pavey *



Cllr Vera Howard *
Cllr John Taylor *



Cllr Liz Tirard *






Cllr John Zarczynski

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In Attendance
Cllr Paul Diviani



Devon County Council

Cllr John O’Leary


East Devon District Council

Cllr Phil Twiss



East Devon District Council

Town Clerk

2 Student Advisors

7 Members of the Public

Apologies were received from Cllr Randall Johnson (alternative meeting)
The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev Peter Robinson
12/01
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Allen (S); Cllr Coombs (P); Cllr Farnham (S); Cllr Groves (P)
12/02
To receive declarations of interest 
None declared
12/03
To approve the minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held on 12 December 2011

IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes, having previously been circulated, be approved and they were signed by the Chairman.
The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

12/04
To receive the police report
PC Carnall reported that there had been 44 crimes commited in the month to date compared to 37 in the previous year. This included 11 assaults (7 domestic related), 6 thefts (including 3 cases of shoplifting) and 10 cases of criminal damage. The total detection rate was currently 27.5%. In response to a question PC Carnall advised that an arrest had been made on the night of the assault on the doorman at the Orange Tree and this person had been charged. He understood that the doorman’s condition was improving. 
12/05
Ward Members’ Reports

Cllr Diviani submitted a written report and highlighted that there was confidence that Devon County Council would be setting a balanced budget without any increase in Council Tax. There would be £55m of savings achieved. He advised that the current unemployment rate in Devon was 2.4% against a normal level of 2.2%. He also reported that Devon had been named the top recycling county in the country. In response to a question, Cllr Diviani confirmed that cardboard recycling was being trialled and that cost was the main inhibiter; he also advised that Tesco had a cardboard recycling facility.

Cll Halse reported that East Devon District Council’s main priority remained the Local Plan.

Cllr Twiss advised that his two main priorities for the year were to confirm the relocation of East Devon District Council to Honiton and to find solutions to the problems at the Turks Head Lane junction. 
Cllr O’Leary reported that a Task and Finish Forum had been set up to look at improving high streets and that the District Council would welcome ideas put forward. In response to a question, he confirmed that the first meeting was due to take place and he would raise the issue of liaising with town councils. He also agreed to join the Honiton Marketing Group which also kept an overview on High Street developments and improvements.

12/06
Open Session on East Devon Local Plan

The Mayor welcomed members of the public who were attending to discuss details of the East Devon Local Plan. Cllr Ash presented an overview of the East Devon recommendations and where these differed from the submission put forward by the Town Council. 
Main concerns expressed by the members of the public were the omission of any reference to the community complex; the lack of any solution to the current infrastructure and congestion problems; the under-use of the Heathpark industrial estate; the location of the proposed 150 houses on Ottery Moor Lane; the unacceptability of any proposed development of Mountbatten Park.

Cllr Twiss emphasised that the 15ha of proposed development west of Hayne Lane was a maximum only but Town Councillors pointed out that the full 15ha would be essential in order to develop the required infrastructure and therefore should not be regarded solely as a maximum. 

The Mayor reminded members of the public that the public consultation period on the Local Plan was open until 31 January 2012.

12/07
Public question time

The Clerk advised that no questions had been received.
The Mayor declared the meeting back in session.
12/08
Mayor’s Questions and Announcements
The Mayor asked all Councillors to consider whether they would wish to be involved in the Charter Day Committee and said he would welcome talking this through with any Councillors interested. 
12/09
Councillors’ special responsibilities

Cllr Foster – Youth Liaison
Cllr Foster reported that the Allhallows play equipment funding had been match funded by East Devon District Council, resulting in a total to spend of £11,400. He and the EDDC officers were due to meet with Honiton Primary School to carry out a survey of the best equipment to install.
Cllr Harman – Community Cinema

Cllr Harman reported that the next showing would be Jane Eyre on 20 January and that a schedule of up to date films had now been secured for the next few months.

Cllr Pavey – Recycling

Cllr Pavey advised that a page dedicated to recycling had been put on the Town Council website and that she had also submitted a letter to the Midweek Herald advising about cardboard disposal. She also reported that she had met with the Tesco Community Champion regarding the untidy condition of the recycling areas; they were jointly looking into solutions. 
Cllr Pavey – Library

Cllr Pavey reported that she had attended the Christmas Crafts session. She also advised that the library would be closed from 23 to 31 January for improvements and to install the self-service machines.

Cllr Pavey – Transition Towns

Cllr Pavey advised that the next meeting of the Transition Towns group would be held at Montgomerys on 19 January. 

Student Advisors – Community Complex

The student advisors reporte that the E-vote had taken place regarding the community complex. It appeared that this had resulted in a positive response but the student advisors would bring the final results to the Town Council as soon as possible.

12/10
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 12 December 2011 to 3 January 2012

Devon County Council

1. Devon InTouch December 2011

Other

2. DALC Newsletter January/February 2012

3. Minutes of the East and Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership meeting held 8 December

4. Honiton Community College Newsletter December 2011

5. Consultation documents from Northern Devon Healthcare NHS Trust re Foundation Trust Application (consultation period October 2011 – January 2012)

6. Details of the King’s Centre Food Bank being organised by Honiton Community Church
The Clerk drew Members’ attention to iem (5) and advised that this would be discussed in full at the Policy & Finance meeting on 16 January. She also advised that the Mayor would be attending the launch of the Food Bank (item 6) and that the Town Council would be one of the centres involved in the distribution of vouchers.

Late Correspondence received from 3 to 9 January 2012
East Devon District Council
a. The Knowledge Issues 33
Other
b. Blackdown Hills AONB E-news January/February 2012
12/11
EDDC Consultation “Shaping our Future”
The Clerk had circulated a draft response to the EDDC consultation and IT WAS RESOLVED that this should be submitted on behalf of the Town Council. The Clerk and Cllr Ash were thanked for their work on this matter.

12/12
Progress on proposed relocation of Mill Water School
The Mayor advised that he had received a letter from the Head of Education at Devon County Council explaining the reasons behind the proposed relocation and that, as a result of this, he had asked for a face to face meeting. He and Cllr Pavey would also be meeting with the headteacher of Mill Water School later in the week.

12/13
Members’ Attendance 2011
The Clerk had circulated a report on Members’ attendance during 2012; this showed an improvement on 2011 and the Clerk also thanked all Members for their diligence in reporting absences, which was essential under the Quality Council scheme. She drew attention to the attendance at Planning Committee meetings and suggested that the Council look again at membership of this committee when this was reconsidered at the Annual Meeting in May.

12/14
Local Government Pension Scheme
Following the statutory 28 days notice to the public, IT WAS RESOLVED that all Town Council staff from time to time become Members of the Local Government Pension Scheme under the Local Government Pension Regulations 2007 (as amended).
12/15
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.03pm.

Signed Chair
                                                                      11 February 2012

